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  Windsor, North Carolina 
January 7, 2019 

REGULAR MEETING 
 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met their regular meeting today inside the 
Commissioners Room, 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC.  The following members were present 
or absent: 
 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 
Greg Atkins, District II 

  Tammy A. Lee, District III 
John Trent, District IV 
Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 
 

      
 

Absent: None 
 
 
Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  
  Clerk to the Board Sarah Tinkham 
  County Attorney Lloyd Smith  
  Finance Officer William Roberson 
  ICMA/NCACC Management Fellow Dominique Walker 
  Accounts Receivables Ellen Taylor 
.  Economic Development Director Steve Biggs 
  Sheriff John Holley 
  Deputy Doug Jernigan 
  Deputy Beverly Peele 
  Deputy Bonnie Powell 
  Deputy Tim Hardy 
  Deputy Roger Blount 
  Deputy Jonathan Price 
  Register of Deeds Annie Wilson 
   
   
Junior Commissioners:   Qudre Joyner 
       Najella Williams 
   

      
 
Gene Motley of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald was present from the media. 
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CALLED TO ORDER 

 
Chair Trent called the meeting to order. 
 
 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
   

Vice Chairman Atkins led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
John Sapper, Jail Administrator at the Bertie County Correctional Institution, reported that 
there were currently 470 employees at the prison.  Vacancies were stable at 90, while 40 of 
those were listed as “entry level.”  He noted that the COVAP testing had recently been 
eliminated.  Interested applicants are encourage to contact the prison for more information 
about he open positions, as well as to receive any assistance on how to apply. 

 
 
 

APPOINTMENTS 
 

Public Hearing #1:  Amendment to Bertie County Flood Damage Prevention Ordinance 
 
The Board reviewed the proposed changes for the “regulatory flood protection elevation” as 
recommended by the Planning Board for several months, and at this time the public hearing open 
comments from the audience. 
 
Chairman Trent officially opened the public hearing to public comments. 
 
Hearing none, Chairman Trent closed the public hearing and called for a motion of approval. 
 
Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to amend Article 2 of the Flood Damage Prevention 
Ordinance as presented, stating in “Special Flood Hazard Areas” where the Base Flood 
Elevations (BFE) have been determined, the elevation shall be BFE plus five (5) feet of 
freeboard. 

 
The following definition of Regulatory Flood Protection Elevation in Article 2 of the Ordinance 
would be changed to the following: 
 

“Regulatory Flood Protection Elevations” means the “Base Flood Elevation” plus the 
“Freeboard.”  In “Special Flood Hazard Areas” where Base Flood Elevations (BFEs) 
have been determined, this elevation shall be the BFE plus five (5) feet of freeboard.  In 
“Special Flood Hazard Area” where no BFEs have been established, this elevation shall 
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be at least five (5) feet above the highest adjacent grade.  Duct Work & non-flood 
resistant materials are subject to the Regulatory Flood Protection Elevation.   

 
The Planning Board also recommends that the methods and alternatives presented by Dr. Stan 
Riggs to lessen flooding in Bertie County be vigorously pursued.   
 

 
 (2) Public Hearing #2:  Tri-County Airport Height Restriction Ordinance 

 
In May of 2018, the Board of Commissioners received a recommendation by the Planning Board 
to present this ordinance which was initiated by the Tri-County Airport Authority.  The 
Commissioners held a work session and made several clarifications to ensure that no use of land 
or water in the coverage area will create bird strike hazards such as by constructing a waterfowl 
impoundment. 
 
At this time, Chairman Trent opened the public hearing for public comments. 
Hearing none, Chairman Trent closed the public hearing and called a for motion of approval. 
 
Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to approve the Tri-County Airport Height Restriction 
Ordinance, and accept the Planning Board’s recommendation for the Board of Commissioners to 
serve as the Zoning Board of Adjustment to review any appeals regarding these regulations.  
Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
The approved ordinance reads as follows: 
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 (3) Introduction of Revaluation Team by Tax Administrator, Jodie Rhea 
 

This item was deferred until February 4, 2019. 
 
 
 
 
 

 (4) Brian Harvill, President of Vidant-Bertie and Chowan Hospitals review of proposed 
changes to the State Employee Health Plan  

 
Brian Harvill, President of Vidant-Bertie and Chowan Hospitals, briefly discussed the concerns 
that VIDANT has shared about the proposed changes being considered by the State Treasurer 
regarding the State Employee Health Plan.  Mr. Harvill noted that if the changes were to be put 
into effect, this would present a $40 million reduction in reimbursements which could threaten 
the “sustainability and future” of the hospital system.   
 
Chairman Trent and Commissioner Wesson both encouraged Mr. Harvill to reach out to Bertie’s 
legislative representatives including Erica Smith, Howard Hunter, Bob Steinburg, and Ed 
Goodwin. Commissioner Wesson noted that he has invited Mr. Goodwin to present at the 
Board’s next meeting in February. 

 
 

Commissioner Bazemore stated that a cut of this size would a “travesty,” and inquired a 
resolution by this Board could help in any way to ensure these changes are not implemented. 
 

 
 

(5)  Presentation by Anna Phipps of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald – 2019 Crossroads 
Magazine 

 
Anna Phipps of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald was present to discuss the 2019 Crossroads 
Magazine. 
 
The County participated in the 2018 Crossroads Magazine.   
 
After some discussion, Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to secure the same space (pg. 3) 
used in 2018 for a County advertisement.  Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  
The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
County staff was directed to work with Ms. Phipps in drafting an ad and submitting it to the 
Board for comments and approval. 
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BOARD APPOINTMENTS 
 

Nursing Home/Adult Care Home Advisory Council 
 
Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to appoint Michael Askew and Dr. Susia 
Smallwood to the Nursing Home/Adult Care Home Advisory Council.  Commissioner Lee 
SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 

 
Planning Board 

 
Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to appoint Jim Wiggins to the Planning Board.  
Commissioner Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 

 
 
 

CONSENT AGENDA 
 

1. Minutes for Regular Meeting 12-3-18, Work Session 12-13-18, Closed Session                   
12-13-18 

 
2. Register of Deeds Fees Report – December 2018 

 
3. Tax Department Release Journal – November 2018 

 
4. Soil & Water documents including MOU with USDA, NC DOA, and Bertie Soil and 

Water Conservation District 
 

5. Budget Amendment #19-05 
 

 
Chairman Trent called for the approval of the consent items above. 
 
At this time, Commissioner Wesson called for a POINT OF ORDER regarding the minutes 
from the Regular Meeting held on 12-3-18. 
 
Commissioner Wesson requested clarification from Commissioner Lee and other Board 
members about the 2018 restructure. 
 
After a brief discussion, Chairman Trent interjected and continued with the meeting per the 
agenda. 
 
Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to approve the regular minutes from 12-3-18.  
Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to approve the work session minutes from 12-13-18.  
Commissioner Atkins SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 
Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to approve the closed session minutes from 12-13-18.  
Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to approve the Register of Deeds Fees Report for 
December 2018.  Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 
unanimously.   
 
Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to approve the Tax Release Journal from November 
2018.  Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 
unanimously.   
 
Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to approve the Soil & Water documents including 
MOU with USDA, NC DOA, and Bertie Soil and Water Conservation District.  Commissioner 
Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to approve Budget Amendment #19-05.  Commissioner 
Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
The budget amendment reads as follows: 
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DISCUSSION AGENDA 
 
Teacher Housing Initiative and next steps following approval of SB804 by the NC General 

Assembly 
 
Commissioner Wesson and Economic Development Director, Steve Biggs, briefly reviewed the 
timeline of events related to the teacher housing initiative that has been in the works for the last 
year. 
 
Commissioner Wesson reported that the State Employees Credit Union Foundation has approved 
fifteen (15) year financing at zero percent interest for this project, and that the Windsor 
Township Development Commission has received a waiver for the first six (6) months of debt 
service payments once the project is completed.   
 
Commissioner Wesson noted that Senator Erica Smith will file the local bill on January 28th and 
it should be on the floor for a vote on February 4th. 
 
There will be 24 apartments with two bedrooms and two bathrooms each, and the construction 
contract should be ready by the end of January.   
 
Fred Mills Construction of Raleigh, has validated the budget estimates for this project and the 
plan is to have the apartments ready to open in the spring of 2020.   
 
Commissioner Wesson also noted that the State Employees Credit Union Foundation will not be 
holding the contract, and this is a change from prior arrangements.   
 
Windsor Township Development Commission will also hold the contract for construction 
according to Commissioner Wesson.   
 
County Attorney Lloyd Smith clarified that the Windsor Township Development Commission 
will need to publicly bid this project as required by NC General Statutes, and will likely use a 
method such as construction manager at risk which was used by the County construct the health 
department building several years ago.   
 
Commissioner Wesson noted that the schedule will need to be adjusted to include the 
procurement process. 
 
Mr. Wesson also asked for the Legal Team and County staff to follow the correct procedures and 
work to ensure this project is ready to move forward once the legislative bill is fully effective.   
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Calendar Review 
 
Chairman Trent reviewed the following calendar reminders:    
 

• January 9th Chair, Vice Chair NCACC training in Raleigh 
 

• January 10-11th  NCACC Legislative Goals Conference in Raleigh.  
Commissioner Bazemore is voting delegate 

 
• January 10th 7:00 p.m. Mayors and Commissioners meeting at Heritage House 

restaurant 
 

• January 14th 2:00 p.m. Board work session with MHAworks to review final 
design for Library & Cooperative Extension project, and other items as 

necessary. 
 
 
 
 

COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS 
 

Chairman Trent reiterated the $150,000 grant received by Lewiston-Woodville for community 
and recreation needs.  He also discussed some new programs being offered at Roanoke-Chowan 
Community College.  Lastly, he discussed the The HIVE House and how it was near completion. 
 
Commissioner Atkins had no reports at this time. 
 
Commissioner Wesson requested clarification from Commissioner Lee about comments made 
on a Facebook posting. There was a short discussion before items from the agenda were 
resumed. 
 
Commissioner Bazemore discussed recent swearing in ceremonies she had attended, and 
thanked Commissioner Wesson for addressing “the elephant in the room.” 
 
Commissioner Lee also discussed her experience at recent swearing in ceremonies, and 
encouraged citizens to stay involved with their government even if that means they find 
themselves wanting to run for office themselves in 2020.  
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JUNIOR COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS 
 
Najella Williams commended the Board for the teacher housing initiative and that she knew 
teachers at her school were always looking for housing options in Bertie.  She also suggested that 
the Board consider a periodic meeting to “reset and address altercations.” 
 
Qudre Joyner applauded his counterpart for her comments, and stated that “united we stand, 
divided we fall,” and that we “cannot push forward while we pull each other backward,” and that 
any issues that may arise should be addressed privately.  

 
 

COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 
 

The County Manager had no remarks at this time. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

COUNTY ATTORNEY’S REPORTS 
 

County Attorney Smith reminded the Board of the need for a Closed Session. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 

Monica Lassiter of Lewiston-Woodville expressed her concerns about comments made at 
tonight’s meeting, and encouraged the Board to “unite themselves,” to forgive, and to move 
forward in order to become “better and stronger.” 
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CLOSED SESSION 
 

 
Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to go into Closed Session under the following statutes:   

Pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(a)(3) to go into closed session to consult with the 
County Attorney in order to preserve the attorney-client privilege that exists between the 
attorney and this public body. 
Pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(a)(5) to establish, or to instruct the public body's staff 
or negotiating agents concerning the position to be taken by or on behalf of the public 
body in negotiating (i) the price and other material terms of a contract or proposed 
contract for the acquisition of real property by purchase, option, exchange, or lease; or 
(ii) the amount of compensation and other material terms of an employment contract or 
proposed employment contract. 

Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
At this time, Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to return to Open Session.  
Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
Chairman Trent made a MOTION to move forward in adopting the documents submitted by the 
County Attorney including: Memorandum of Action, Notice of Intent of an Action to Condemn, 
and Notice of Resolution Authorizing Exercise of the Power of Eminent Domain for the 10.35-
acre tract which adjoins the County’s 137-acre Tall Glass of Water site.  Commissioner Wesson 
SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
As a point of clarification, Finance Officer Roberson inquired how the Board would like to cover 
the needed expenses to move forward in the future with this item.  The Board came to a 
consensus to allow the required $120,000 be transferred from the Capital Outlay line item in the 
Recreation Department budget to a line item for land acquisition.  
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RECESS 
 

Chairman Trent RECESSED the meeting until 2:00 PM on Monday, January 14, 2019 where the 
Board will hold a work session with MHAworks.    
 
 
 
 
  

______________________________ 
             John Trent, Chairman 
 
 
 

 
_______________________________   
Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 


